Extracted from ‘The Wyvern’ August-September 1981 and written by Silvie Taylor
From time to time queries have arisen regarding the steeple clock. "Do we still have the James Ivory original?"

Extensive repairs to Ivory's clock were carried out by Thos. Low in 1855. The total bill was £74..7:7d., only a few pounds short of the minister's stipend. The wooden dials were to be repainted black and gold, but were found to be too dilapidated. The Nine Trades were defeated in their move to replace them with glass dials, illuminated from within, and withdrew their contribution to the fund in protest.

The managers had always felt that since the clock served the public, its upkeep should be a public responsibility. The Town Council refused to co‑operate. but in 1864 an appeal to the Com​missioners of Police was successful.

Three years later a new clock was needed. It was furnished and fitted by Alexr. Kelt, the Murraygate watchmaker. The Police Commissioners bore the expense, but the managers safeguarded themselves by allowing "no right of property in the steeple, nor right of removal." For their part, the Police agreed to remove the old clock, the new one to remain their property, managers to cover with insurance. They declined to "keep the clock in all time coming, feeling we are not at liberty so to undertake."

Mr. Kelt was asked to remove his name from the clock dial and the chairman authorised to procure instead a plate, recording the names of the minister and managers for the year 1867. The Rev. Richard Logan, though retired through ill‑health, had re​tained his status as minister. Mr. R. Hope Brown had been appointed assistant/ successor. If the plate is still there, then perhaps the town clock-keeper can tell us which minister had his name recorded for posterity.

